Western Conference Business Meeting
Sunday, May 20, 2012 - 4:15-5:45 pm

AGENDA

· Introductions







 
· Review/approve 2011 meeting minutes



 

· Committee reports
· Review process for selecting members

· Appoint a representative to the Equipment Committee


 
 
· Review of 2011 Resolutions






· 2012 Resolutions






· New business

· Western Conference 2013 – topics, presenters; change gears and join other 3?

· Other?

· Adjourn

Western Conference 2013, Salem, Oregon, May 14-16, 2013.
______________________________________________________________________________
Welcome/Introductions –

Danielle called the meeting to order at 4:35 pm in the lovely courtyard. The following people were in attendance:

Jane Glasby, San Francisco sub-regional; Sue Walker, Idaho; Linda Montgomer, Arizona; Ron Bryant, Arizona; Mary Jane Kayes, Sacramento; Henry Chang, Southern CA; Edith Gavino, Southern CA; Mike Marlin, Sacramento; Carolyn Sung, NLS; Pamela Davenport, NLS; Paula Stuart, MSCW; Christie Briggs, Montana; Beverly Griffin, Alaska; David Oertli; Carol Lloyd, Nevada; John Mugford, New Mexico; Susan Hammer-Schneider, North Dakota; Danielle Miller, Washington; Theresa Connolly, Washington; Debbi MacLeod, Colorado
Review/Approve the 2011 Meeting Minutes

Those in attendance read the minutes from the 2011 Western Regional Conference meeting held in Denver, Colorado.  Henry Chang made a motion to approve the 2010 minutes.  Linda Montgomery seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Committee Reports

There were no committee reports. However, much discussion ensued on the appointment of committee members to NLS committees. A member to the National Audio Equipment Advisory Committee was needed and the next state to send a representative is Alaska. At this time Alaska could not send a person so they deferred to Arizona. Ron Bryant will represent the Western region. The next committee appointment reverts back to Alaska and the one following will be from California/Sacramento. 
 Growing out of that discussion it was realized that the western region has no written procedures and that we conduct our business using the institutional memory of the members. Other regions have more formalized processes. Henry Chang motioned and Mary Jane Kayes seconded a motion to authorize the Vice-chair, Debbi MacLeod, to consolidate the input from the members and create a draft of our procedures and then send this draft to the members. Motion passed.
Review of 2011 Resolutions

A review of the resolutions prompted discussion on resolution 7: The members of the Western Conference encourage NLS to explore the possibility of revising regulations about who can certify reading disabled users. Carolyn said that reading disabilities has a physical nature and that NLS is working on a new circular on this topic. 
2012 Resolutions

1. The Western Conference urges all NLS Divisions to notify the Network through an Operations Alert of all potential pilot projects. This is to include but not be limited to a full and complete electronic patron application and signature process. We request all NLS Divisions encourage participation of no less than two network libraries from each Conference, if interested, in each pilot project. 

2. The Western Conference urges all NLS to be aware of the patron’s potential confusion with the bookshelf feature on the magazine cartridge and asks that a thorough test be conducted before implementation.

3. The Western conference thanks NLS, Joel Phillips and Mary Beth Wise for the great conference in Newport and all the hard work that went into the planning and execution.

4. The Western Conference thanks Rhode Island and Andrew Egan and the Rhode Island Talking Books Plus, OLIS staff for a great conference in Newport.

5. The Western Conference welcomes Karen Keninger as the new Director of NLS.

6. The Western Conference recommends that NLS add attendees’ position title to the name tags of at future conferences.

7. The Western Conference recommends that NLS include a conference evaluation in accessible formats beginning with the 2014 biennial conference.

8. The Western Conference urges NLS to provide virtual NLS orientation training or explore alternative options for those staff members who cannot travel.

9. The Western Conference commends NLS on the open telephone forums and supports the continuation of the monthly forums.

New Business

Conversation around the ability to use electronic signatures grew out of the conversation on reading disabilities. The legal counsel at LOC has been consulted on this topic. The entire process would have to be conducted electronically. Perhaps a pilot would be conducted. This is very low on the priority list during the rest of the digital transition.

Western Conference regional meeting in 2014 – It was reported by Danielle that the other conference chairs again issued an invitation to the west to join their conference in Pittsburg in 2014. It was noted that Susan Westin has done a lot of work thus far and has the hotel lined up for the conference in Salem. Much discussion ensued about national vs regional; local vs traveling to the east again. Debbi MacLeod motioned and Sue Walker seconded that the conference remain a regional conference in Salem, OR for 2014. The motion passed with one abstention.
Sue Walker is interested in seeing if there is a trend of patrons dying – she will follow up with an email.

Mary Jane Kayes reminded people that she is on the Public Advisory Committee. They have been meeting and if you have any input for her, please let her know. 

Carolyn Sung asked if the open forums were helpful. There was general consensus that they were although the time of day was discussed. Carolyn mentioned that the time was established to best accommodate Hawaii, Alaska and Puerto Rico.
With no other business, Christie Briggs moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mary Jane seconded the motion. The meeting was adjourned at 5:39 pm

Submitted by Debbi MacLeod, Colorado, Western Region Vice-Chair

2011 Resolutions:

The members of the Western Conference thank the staff, volunteers, and friends of the Colorado Talking Book Library for their hard work and gracious hospitality in hosting a successful, informative, and fun NLS biennial conference.


Response:  NLS concurs.

2.
The members of the Western Conference urge NLS to move ahead with accepting locally produced digital audio books for hosting on BARD without going through the quality assurance process.


Response:  NLS has begun developing a process by which locally recorded materials (that have not passed quality assurance) may be submitted for mounting on BARD.  The process must be developed and tested before it is opened to the network at large.

3.
Members of the Western Conference request that NLS consider shortening the 
length of the national conference beginning with 2014 due to significant budget and travel constraints.


Response:  This will be considered when NLS begins planning for the 2014 National Conference.

4.
Members of the Western Conference request that NLS allow network libraries to XESS cassette books monthly and take advantage of the collection at MSCW. 



Response:  This network was implemented as a cooperative network. NLS would produce the books, playback equipment, catalogs, and publications and the network of cooperating libraries would provide the facilities and staff for housing the collections and for ongoing day-to-day service to eligible readers in their service area. Certainly analog collection copies can be reduced but some copies will need to be kept for books for which demand remains. The Multistate Centers were developed as a backup for the network libraries’ collections and were not intended as primary circulation point. NLS is developing a plan to expedite the disposal of the RC collections, but it will require network libraries to participate in the XESS process to ensure that federal property is disposed of appropriately.  

5.
The members of the Western Conference request that NLS provide virtual access to the 2012 NLS conference for those who are unable to attend in person.  If the cost of virtual access is prohibitive the Western Conference requests that at a minimum an audio recording of the conference be provided.  We encourage all who can attend in person to do so but understand that some states may still have travel restrictions in place next year. (Network Division)


Response:  These recommendations will be considered in the planning of the 2012 National Conference.

6.
Whereas the National Library Service requires new patrons to submit an application completed and certified in hard copy for library service to its cooperating library; be it resolved that members of the Western Conference request that NLS revise this requirement to allow network libraries to accept faxed or electronic copies of completed applications certified by electronic signature in lieu of the hard copy original. 


Response:  NLS will investigate the feasibility of this resolution.

7.
The members of the Western Conference encourage NLS to explore the 
possibility of revising regulations about who can certify reading disabled users. 


Response:  Network librarians are encouraged to forward individuals with concerns regarding competent authority for certification of reading disability to the chief of the Network Division. NLS is reviewing its publication on Talking Books and Reading Disabilities to determine if the explanation can be refined.  However, it is not a good time to approach Congress with a request that will expand eligibility and local and federal commitment to this program. 

